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Notice of Motion
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Authorization to Release Section 37 funds to fund the Production and 
Installation of a Heritage Plaque to Commemorate the History of 
Toronto’s First Organized Ambulance Service - by Councillor Kristyn 
Wong-Tam, seconded by Councillor Shelley Carroll

* Notice of this Motion has been given.
* This Motion is subject to referral to the Executive Committee. A two-thirds vote is required 
to waive referral. 

Recommendations
Councillor Kristyn Wong-Tam, seconded by Councillor Shelley Carroll, recommends that:

1. City Council increase the Approved 2020 Operating Budget for Heritage Toronto on a one-
time basis by $7,500.00 gross, $0 net, fully funded by Section 37 community benefits obtained 
from the development at 65-77 King Street East and 46 Colborne Street (Source Account: 
XR3026-3701019), for the production and installation of a heritage plaque at 10 Court Street 
(Cost Centre HG0001).

Summary
This Motion seeks authorization to release $7,500 in Section 37 funds to Heritage Toronto for a 
heritage plaque to commemorate the history of 10 Court Street for being the location of 
Toronto’s first organized ambulance service.

Toronto’s first organized ambulance service was established in 1832 during the City’s first 
cholera epidemic. Carters transported the sick and dead between places of medical care and 
burial grounds at great personal risk of infection. Toronto’s first Mayor and leader of the 1837 
Upper Canada Rebellion, William Lyon Mackenzie, may have worked as a carter during this 
time.

Over the next decades, the task of moving the seriously ill or injured to hospitals was carried 
out by a mix of private and public services. Starting in 1888, the new Toronto Police 
Ambulance Service, based at Police Headquarters at 10 Court Street, began to handle 
emergency medical runs. The police division operated four horse-drawn ambulances and the 
officers received basic medical training from St. John Ambulance.

In the 1930s, the ambulance services became the responsibility of the Department of Public 
Health, and the Police no longer provided ambulance services. Despite improvements, the 



City’s emergency medical system was divided into small jurisdictions and lacked a central 
dispatch centre, resulting in delays responding to calls.

From the 1950s to the 1970s, Toronto’s ambulance services were improved, reorganized, and 
amalgamated. In February 1975, Toronto’s last remaining private ambulance services were 
merged with public services to create the modern Toronto EMS. With the opening of the 
Toronto Ambulance Headquarters, located at 4330 Dufferin Street, in 1981, and the 
introduction of 911 service to Toronto in 1982, the City’s emergency medical services became 
recognizable as the modern system in place today.

Since then, the introduction of portable defibrillators and improvements to emergency medical 
care have drastically improved outcomes for people who need urgent transportation to hospital.

As Heritage Toronto is a directly funded City agency and not an "outside party", no 
undertaking is required to be signed by Heritage Toronto to govern the use of the funds and 
financial reporting.
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